
The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau, P.C., M.P. 

Prime Minister of Canada 

80 Wellington St. 

Ottawa, ON K1A 0A2 

 

April 15, 2020 

Subject: Eligibility of the health research community for the Canada Emergency Wage Subsidy  

Dear Prime Minister: 

We are writing to you today as senior leaders of foundations that raise funds to support the research at 

many of Canada’s most prominent academic health sciences centres and health research institutes.  

This past weekend, your government, with the support of the opposition parties, passed historic 

legislation pledging $73 billion dollars to assist Canadian workers. Unfortunately, the employees at 

Canada’s hospital-based research institutes do not quality for relief under the current guidelines.  

By not including them in the subsidy, Canada’s ability to respond now to COVID-19 will be severely 

impacted. It will also have serious long-term effects on our country’s health research sector.  

Canada’s academic research hospitals employ more than 40,000 highly skilled researchers and staff 

members. They conduct the largest percentage of biomedical science research in Canada, including the 

work they are doing around COVID-19. The future of the entire sector, however, is now at significant 

risk. Research hospitals have faced a sudden and substantial loss of funding from research sponsors 

(external charities and industry funders) due to the suspension of research activities. Research institutes 

receive funding through three primary sources that include government (Tri-Council agency grants), 

philanthropy/external charities, and external industry funds. The most significant and urgent issue 

relates to loss of revenue from external industry (pharmaceutical and biotech) sponsors as a 

consequence of the suspension of virtually all clinical research trials that are deemed non-essential, 

including those not directly related to essential clinical care.  

Most hospitals have substantially reduced elective clinical procedures to make room for COVID-19 

patients and have suspended all clinical trials that are unrelated to COVID-19 or not required for life-

saving care. The external industry sponsors of this clinical research provide funding to research hospitals 

on a per-patient basis and thus that money is contingent on accruing research subject participation. The 

acute loss of funding means that research hospitals are unable to pay and retain critically important 

highly qualified personnel (HQP) for these activities. Moreover, our charitable organizations that 

support the operating costs of research are struggling during this challenging time, and are unable to 

continue to support research during the suspension period. This situation has consequences not only for 

thousands of HQP that are crucial to Canada’s clinical research sector, but will also decimate this same 

infrastructure that is now needed to support new COVID-19 research activities and for research 

hospitals to innovate in Canada and beyond.  

We are asking the Government of Canada to specifically include research institutes within the research 

hospital sector under the eligibility guidelines for the 75% wage subsidy program. Research institutes are 

often located within larger hospital structures as part of a single corporation, but are funded separately 

through non-provincial health ministry sources described above. Hospital operations and patient care 



are funded by the provincial health ministries but according to provincial rules, those funds cannot be 

used to support research. It is thus essential that research institutes find a way to secure temporary 

wage support for the clinical research staff that are affected by the suspension of research activities. 

Securing these funds will ensure the continued employment of thousands of HQP across Canada. It will 

enable research hospitals to divert resources toward COVID19-related research, including randomized 

control trials for treatment and prevention, development of vaccinations, epidemiology and other 

observational studies. 

 

For several decades, our foundations have invested billions of donor dollars to help build the backbone 

of Canada’s research sector. If we don’t act now, those investments are at substantial risk. Equally as 

important, providing this support now will help research hospitals nationwide to rebound and re-engage 

our industry partners, to continue developing the life-saving treatments that will be vital in the wake of 

COVID-19. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

 

 

 

 

 
Jennifer Bernard, CFRE 

President & CEO 

Women’s College Hospital Foundation 

 

 
Siân C. Bevan, PhD 

Chief Science Officer 

Arthritis Society 

 

 
Brynn Boback-Lane 

President & CEO 

Jim Pattison Children’s Hospital Foundation 

 

 
Michael Burns 

President & CEO  

The Princess Margaret Cancer Foundation 

 

 

 
Michelle Capobianco 

Chief Executive Officer 

Pancreatic Cancer Canada 

 

 

 
Angela Chapman 

President & CEO   

VGH & UBC Hospital Foundation 

 

 
Maud Cohen 

President & Chief Executive Officer 

Fondation St. Justine 

 

 
Heidi Coleman, CFRE MA 

C.E.O. 

Interior Health  



 
Josh Cooper 

President & CEO  

Baycrest Foundation 

 

 
Connie Côté 

Chief Executive Officer 

Health Charities Coalition of Canada (HCCC) 

 

 
Louis de Melo 

Chief Executive Officer, Sinai Health Foundation 

and Executive Vice President, Academic 

Advancement 

Sinai Health System 

 

 
Dr. Jon S. Dellandrea 
President & CEO 
Sunnybrook Hospital Foundation 

 

 
Maria Dyck 

President and CEO 

St. Joseph's Health Centre Foundation 

 

 

 
Sera Filice-Armenio 
President & CEO 
St. Joseph's Healthcare Foundation Hamilton 
 

 

 

 

 

 
R. Scott Fortnum, MA, CFRE, ACFRE 

President & Chief Executive Officer 

Children’s Health Foundation 

 

 
Bram Freedman 

Président et chef  

de la Fondation de l’Hôpital général juif   

 

 
Ted Garrard C.M. 

Chief Executive Officer  

SickKids Foundation 

 

 
Deborah Gillis  

President & CEO 

CAMH Foundation 

 

 

 
Jennifer Gillivan 

President and CEO 

IWK Foundation 

 

 
Kelly Grover  

President and CEO 

Cystic Fibrosis Canada 

 

 

 



 
Tennys Hanson 

Chief Executive Officer 

Toronto General & Western Hospital 

Foundation 

 

 
Sandra Hawken 
President & CEO 
Holland Bloorview Kids Rehabilitation Hospital 
Foundation 
 

 
Gillian Howard 

Vice President, Public Affairs & Communications 

at UHN,  

and the Interim President & CEO – Toronto 

Rehabilitation Institute Foundation 

 

 
Anthony Keating, CFRE 
President & Chief Development Officer 
HSN Foundation, HSN Volunteer Association, 
NEO Kids Foundation & Northern Cancer 
Foundation 
 

 
Kevin Keohane 

President and CEO 

CHEO Foundation 

 

 
Tim Kluke 

President  & CEO  

The Ottawa Hospital Foundation 

 
Jonathon Lyon 

President and CEO 

Health Sciences Centre Foundation 

 

 
Mina Mawani 

President & CEO 

Crohn’s and Colitis Canada 

 

 
Jeff McAloon 
President & Chief Executive Officer 
Saint John Regional Hospital Foundation 

 

 

 

 

 
Tammy Moore 

Chief Executive Officer 

ALS Society of Canada 

 

 

 

 
Teri Nicholas 

President 

BC Children’s Hospital Foundation 

 

 
William (Bill) Pristanski 

Chair, Board of Directors 

The Terry Fox Foundation 



 
Julie Quenneville 

Présidente, Fondation du Centre universitaire 

de santé McGill 

 

 
Theresa Radwell  

Chief Executive Officer (acting) 

Alberta Cancer Foundation 

 

 
Caroline Riseboro 

President and CEO 

Trillium Health Partners Foundation  

 

 
Sarah Roth 

President & CEO 

BC Cancer 

 

 
Andrea Seale 

Chief Executive Officer 

Canadian Cancer Society 

 

 
Shannon Stuart, CFRE 

Chief Executive Officer 

Ontario Shores Foundation for Mental Health 

 

 

 
Pearl F. Veenema, FAHP 

Chief Executive Officer 

Hamilton Health Sciences Foundation 

 

 
Renée Vézina 

Présidente  

La Fondation de l'Hôpital de Montréal pour enfants 

 

 

 

 

Also Supported by: 

 

 

Saifa Koonar  

President & CEO 

Alberta Children's Hospital Foundation 

 

 

cc:  Hon. Chrystia Freeland, Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Intergovernmental Affairs 

 Hon. Bill Morneau, Minister of Finance 

 Hon Jean-Yves Duclos, President of the Treasury Board 

 Hon. Navdeep Bains, Minister of Innovation, Science and Industry 

 Hon. Bill Blair, Minister of Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness 

 Hon. Mélanie Joly, Minister of Economic Development and Official Languages 

Hon. Carla Qualtrough, Minister of Employment, Workforce Development and Disability Inclusion 

Hon. Patty Hajdu, Minister of Health  

Hon. Diane Lebouthillier, Minister of National Revenue 



 


